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PENNINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Pennington Parish Council Annual General Meeting held on Monday 13th May 2019 at 7 p.m. in the Pennington Parish Rooms.

Present:  Mr. Bertram


         Mrs. Thompson


    Mr. Stretch


         Mrs. Scrogham          
                County Councillor Mrs. Willis(also district councillor)
    Mr. Thompson

         1 member of the public
1.   Apologies

    District Councillor Mr. Airey     District Councillor Mrs. Airey    
                PCSO Helen Madden                  
2.   Election of Officers
It was proposed by Mr. Stretch that Mr. Bertram continue as Chairperson. Mrs. Scrogham seconded this. Mr. Stretch proposed Mrs. Thompson as Vice-chairperson and was seconded by Mrs. Scrogham. Both proposals were carried unanimously.
3.   Minutes of Previous Meeting
The minutes were approved and signed.
4.    Declaration of Councillor Interests

Mrs. Thompson declared an interest in the Rufus Lane agenda item.
5.    Public Participation by Question & Comment
County Councillor Mrs. Willis reported that it had been brought to her attention that the speed signs by Pennington School were not aligned. As it would be preferable to extend the 20mph limit to the nursery, Mrs. Willis advised the council that she would enquire whether money would be available from the school crossing patrols fund for this work to be carried out. Complaints had also been received from residents in Park Road regarding cars from Park Road Garage being parked in the new parking area opposite. The possibility of implementing a residents parking system was discussed. The road sign situated on a small piece of land at the Pennington Lane/A590 junction at Lindal had been knocked down. This land had been used regularly to house cars being advertised for sale. As this was a dangerous distraction to motorists, it was requested that the sign be replaced and situated to prevent this practice. The Chairman requested that the trees at the Trinkeld Park Estate entrance be trimmed effectively. Tree branches were overgrowing both the pavement and road and the branches at the 
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base of the trees were preventing the grass being cut. Mr. Stretch reported that black tubes had been placed across Main Road and enquired about their proposed use.. County Councillor Mrs. Willis to progress these items.
PCSO Helen Madden reported via email that the incidents of note in the parish consisted of a damage only road traffic collision between two cars on the A590 in Swarthmoor. There was one failure to stop road traffic collision with damage to a parked vehicle in Swarthmoor. There were two concerns for welfare with no further action required. PCSO Madden informed the council that joint patrols were planned with SLDC enforcement to monitor dog fouling, littering, fly tipping and abandoned vehicles. In addition, a further complaint had been received regarding the propulsion of empty bottles and cans into the field on Swarthmoor Hall Lane. Warning posters have been replaced with patrols continuing.
6. Chairman’s Annual Report
The following Chairman’s Annual Report was read:-

‘Pennington Parish is very lucky to have a dedicated group of people who have worked extremely hard to produce a Community Led Plan. The journey commenced with guidance from Cumbria County Council and ACTion with Communities in Cumbria. A Community Led Plan questionnaire was produced, completed by residents and the results collated. Superb paintings depicting the parish were produced by Pennington School pupils to appear on the completed Community Led Plan document. The existence of this plan, and the resulting identification by residents of the desire to improve the Rufus Lane Bridleway, has enabled the parish council to obtain partnership funding from Cumbria County Council to carry out improvement work. The parish council would also like to thank District Councillor Andrew Butcher for his very kind contribution to the project from his Locality Budget. Results from the Community Led Plan questionnaire were also presented to the Highways England representatives at the drop in session for the proposed Cross-a-Moor roundabout. This was well attended with residents providing their opinions.

The Ulverston Road telephone box, adopted by the parish council, has been converted into a well used book exchange. The ground floor room in the Parish Rooms has been redecorated. This was to store the funeral bier, funded by parish contributions about a century ago, which required re-housing but which has found a new home in the parish church.

This year the council saw the departure of Nicolaas Fockema and Peter Fockema from their number.’
7.  Parish Council

a)The Acceptance of Office forms, completed by the re-elected councillors prior to the meeting were collected by the clerk. Mr. Thompson had expressed his wish to become a parish councillor. The Chairman proposed that Mr. Thompson be co-opted to the council and this was passed unanimously. Clerk to issue Declaration of Interest Form and email all parish council procedures to Mr. Thompson.
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b)The Declaration of Interest Forms and election expenses forms completed by the re-elected councillors were collected by the clerk. Clerk to post the Declaration of Interest Forms and election expenses forms to electoral services.
c) The allocation of councillor duties for 2019/2020 was decided as follows:-

Highway duties



Mr. Bertram

Local Area Partnership


Mrs. Scrogham

CALC





Mrs. Scrogham

Footpaths




Mrs. Thompson

Allotments




Mr. Stretch

Sunnyside/Parish Rooms


Mr. Stretch/Mrs. Thompson

Bus shelters & grass cutting


Mr. Thompson

Swarthmoor Playground & Youth Area
Mr. Stretch

Loppergarth Playground


Mrs. Scrogham/Mrs. Thompson

Website/Facebook Page


Mrs. Scrogham

d)No emails received required discussion. 

8.  Swarthmoor 
a)The Swarthmoor playground report had been received. 
b)The Rufus Land Bridleway maintenance was due to begin at the end of May.
9.   Loppergarth

a)The Loppergarth playground report had been received and the park bench had been refurbished. As the precept for the year had been received it was decided to make enquiries again regarding the potholes in the Loppergarth Car Park. With an option being to re-surface part of the car park which would include the footpath, it was decided to contact the Cumbria County Council Countryside Officer to discuss the matter. Clerk to contact Countryside Officer.
10.   Community Led Plan

Mrs. Thompson showed a printed copy of the proposed Community Led Plan document to the council which had been emailed to the councillors prior to the meeting. Work would be carried out with the printers to add the photographs.

The completed document would again be emailed to the councillors prior to printing.
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11.  Year End

The books had been approved by the internal auditor and the summary of the year end accounts had been emailed to the councillors. The Chairman proposed a resolution to approve section 1, the Annual Governance Statement of the Local Councils in 

England Annual Return. This was carried unanimously. The Chairman proposed a resolution to approve section 2, the Accounting Statement, of the Local Councils in England Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2019. This was carried unanimously. The Chairman proposed a resolution to certify the council as exempt from a limited assurance review by the external auditor as the qualifying criteria had been met. This was carried unanimously. The Certificate of Exemption was signed. Clerk to send Certificate of Exemption to the external auditor and letter of thanks to Mr. Crammond.

12.  Highways

County Councillor Mrs. Willis relayed there was nothing to report on the proposed Cross-a-Moor roundabout.
13.  CALC

The council agreed that the Cumbria Association of Local Councillors subscription should be renewed.
14.  Sunnyside & Parish Rooms

The problem with the dates on the lease had been resolved because the tenant had not read the lease correctly.
15.   Cross-a-Moor War Memorial
Mrs. Thompson informed the council that the centenary of the Cross-a-Moor War Memorial was due in October 2019. Mrs. Thompson offered to liaise with the Pennington Memorial Hall committee to mark the occasion. Mrs. Thompson was thanked by the council.
16. Invoices for Payment/Receipts
Invoices Paid

         Travel expenses



          £28.30
         Envelopes & telephone calls


            £6.40
         Book token CLP prize



          £10.00
         Parish Rooms floor repair


          £85.00

         Rufus Lane Bridleway improvement                   £2,000.00

         Swarthmoor Playground inspections

         £425.00

         Loppergarth Playground inspections

         £425.00
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         Invoices Due for Payment

         CALC subscription



       £309.15
Receipts
Sunnyside rent


                               £460.00

         2019 precept


     
                £4,869.77
         2019 grant


 
                   £192.49
         VAT refund




       £365.88
         Allotment rent  



         £30.00

Balance









Bank statement (Lloyds TSB statement no. 104 issue date 10th April 2019) balance on 10th April 2019: £6,674.06. 
17. Planning Applications
Pennington 
SL/2019/0264 

Land to south-east of Birkrigg Park, Ulverston, erection of dwelling, garage and associated site works
Pennington Parish Council made the following observations:- 

‘When the applicant attended the parish council meeting it was understood it was his intention to build one dwelling on the whole area of land. However, it appears that the other half of the site remains separate and so, therefore, we could expect another resubmitted planning application. 

The original plans were for two semi detached dwellings which would sit at the same position on the site. The plans submitted are for a large dwelling which another of similar size cannot sit alongside yet the road layout is in place. This could cause a possible second dwelling to be built closer to the existing homes. 

The landowner states that hedges will be planted. The parish council would like this to be checked given the number of trees already removed together with the removal of a whole stretch of hedgerow along the lane and a stone wall built in its place. 

Pennington Parish Council is reluctant to support this application at this stage without knowing what the plans are for the other plot of land.’
18.  Correspondence
The correspondence list was read. 
19.  Date of Next Meeting & Items for the Agenda

The next meeting was arranged for 10th June 2019.
Christine Braithwaite, Clerk to the Council 16th May 2019.
Signed as accurate and correct:

Date.....................

…………………………………………




Chairperson, Pennington Parish Council

